
  LUDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of Ludham Parish Council held on Tuesday 2nd February 2016
in the Church Room, Ludham 

Present: 
Cllr M Flett
Cllr J Usher
Cllr P Wall

Cllr T Gabriel
Cllr R Pinning

Cllr A Lumbard
Cllr J Youngs
Cllr M Monk

Cllr S Farnsworth
Mrs J Beardshaw, Clerk
1. Welcome to the public: the Chairman welcomed 10 members of the public, together with County Councillor Allison Bradnock
2. Apologies for absence:  apologies were received from Cllrs Tubby, Willoughby and Lupson
3.  Declarations of interest: none
4. Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 5th January 2016 were approved  
5. Matters Arising: 
None
6. Correspondence:

a. PCSO report. The PCSO had sent the Clerk a report detailing that there had been 5 calls from the area since the last meeting: 1 report of a theft, 1 report of a burglary, 1 report of a road traffic collision, 1 report of rowdy or nuisance behaviour and 1 abandoned call.  As a result of these calls there had been 2 reported crimes: a theft in a dwelling (currently being investigated) and a burglary at a dwelling on Catfield Road, which occurred between 13th and 14th January.  Noted
b. Ludham Primary School.  Letter regarding footpath beside Catfield Road.  The school had written to the Parish Council explaining that the footpath beside the Catfield Road was muddy and dangerous and that parents and children are having to walk in the road to keep their children out of the mud.  The Parish Council agreed that the Clerk should contact NCC Highways to see how this footpath could be improved.  
c. BA.  Application for works to trees.  The Willows, Horse Fen Road.  One tree (crown reduction).  Noted
d. BA.  Application for works to trees.  The Manor, Staithe Road.  Twelve trees.  Cllr Gabriel noted that this property was infact on Horsefen Road and that NNDC were incorrect.  Noted
e. NNDC.  Call for sites for future development.  The Clerk explained that NNDC has started the process of preparing a new Local Plan.  The Local Plan will introduce new planning policies which will be applied in the determination of planning applications and will also include new development sites to address the development needs of the District for the period 2016 – 2036.  NNDC had written to all Councils asking if they could put forward a site or sites to be considered for future development.  The Council, after discussion, AGREED that there were no sites which it knew of, in addition to those which had been previously identified (LUD01 and LUD06).  The Clerk would write to NNDC
f. Parishioner.  Request for bus shelter on the High Street (towards Catfield).  The Chairman noted that as bus shelters were the responsibility of NCC, this letter had been forwarded to the County Councillor.  Councillors, whilst sympathising with those affected, were not able to identify where a bus stop could sensibly and safely be located on the garage side of the High Street.  
g. NNDC, environmental services manager.  Changes to the provision of boat waste collection facilities at Womack Staithe and Ludham Bridge.  Scott Martin, the Environmental Services Manager at NNDC had written to the Council as follows: ‘NNDC currently provides 16 bin compound areas across the North Norfolk Broads.  However, due to changes in the legislation affecting the classification of this waste and an associated increase in the cost of disposing of the waste collected from these facilities, combined with the scale of misuse which goes on at the facilities in terms of the deposit of unauthorised waste and the poor physical condition of many of the structures, we have taken the decision to remove 13 of the 16 facilities.  We plan to implement this change by the end of March 2016, removing the bins and associated structures.  The introduction of the Controlled Waste Regulations 2012 altered the responsibilities and charging regime for waste collected by local authorities.  Accordingly since 20112 Norfolk County Council, as the waste disposal authority for Norfolk, have imposed charges on NNDC for the cost of disposal of the waste collected from the boat waste compounds.  This has come at an additional cost to NNDC of around £10,000 per annum.’  NNDC had asked if the Parish Council would wish to take over any of the waste facilities.  
h. Ludham WI.  Response to a letter from Norman Lamb regarding boat waste.  The WI had written to the Parish Council concerned as to where future rubbish would be left and noting that the village should not have to pay for the rubbish removal.  The WI had recommended that NNDC continue to provide the facility, even if NNDC asks for a contribution towards the cost from the villages affected.  Noted.  The Clerk would reply to the WI.  
7. Agenda items: 
a. To consider further responses to Norman Lamb MP, NNDC or others regarding the threatened removal of the Staithe bins.  Councillors noted that NNDC had not identified what costs would be involved but the Clerk had spoken with Scott Martin who had mentioned £1500 as a possible annual figure.  Councillors AGREED that, as they had already set the precept for the 2016/2017 year, they were unable to consider taking over the responsibility for the bins.  It was also identified that the Ludham Bridge bins are on land owned by the Environment Agency, and that the Womack Staithe bins are on land owned by NNDC. The Chairman noted that he had written to Norman Lamb on behalf of the PC.  The Clerk had also liaised with Norman Lamb’s office and with NNDC.  It was AGREED that the Chairman and Cllr Lumbard would work together to promote some media awareness of the threatened removal of the bins.  The Clerk was also asked to write to Defra to explain to them the consequences of their ‘re- categorisation’ of boat waste
b. To consider obtaining the General Power of Competence.  The Clerk explained that the GPC was introduced by the Localism Act and, in simple terms, gives Councils the power to do anything an individual can do provided it is not prohibited by other legislation.  It applies to all principal councils.  The Clerk noted that the requirements for obtaining the GPC are a) for 2/3rds or more of the Parish Council to be elected, and b) for the Clerk to be qualified.  After discussion, the Parish Council AGREED that it should obtain the GPC for the 12 months from 2nd February 2016
c. To agree to a bid for funding from the ‘transparency fund for smaller councils’.  £228.90.  The Chairman explained that there had been and would continue to be various additional costs associated with becoming fully ‘transparent’ and for setting up, building and maintaining the website.  The Clerk had identified a trainer – Sara Campbell – who works with NALC to assist with Parish Council websites.  The transparency bid would therefore be requesting funds for training and for the Clerk’s time in obtaining this training.  The Parish Council AGREED to put forward this bid
8. Reports:  
a. Cllr Lumbard noted that he expected to have a meeting the following day with the Broads Authority to discuss access arrangements over his land in order to work on the long-awaited Ludham Bridge to St Benet’s Abbey pathway.
9. Adjourn meeting
The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 8.05pm for the public session.
County Councillor Allison Bradnock noted that (with reference to item 6f above) she had spoken with the Area Programme Engineer about the process to get a bus stop and/or bus shelter installed.  She explained that it is an involved process which needs the input of parish councils, as the best people to provide local information and to make any application. To request a bus stop sign, a post with a 'flag' sign, a parish needs to write to the Highways Department at Norfolk County Council. The request will be added to the waiting list for: New Bus Stop Infrastructure Improvements, the wait is currently about two years.  To request a bus shelter, a parish needs to make a Parish Partnership application, this is to apply for part funding from the County Council.  To install either a shelter or a stop involves detailed planning to make sure locations are suitable. Sites have to take into account whether it is safe for a bus to stop so that traffic can pass round safely; the safety of passengers waiting or disembarking; whether the stop is near housing where there may be privacy issues and many other factors.
Cty Cllr Bradnock was asked by a parishioner to look into the flooding on the path from the High Street to Latchmoor Park, which had risen to depths of 15” of flood water at times over the last few weeks

Reconvene meeting.

10. Planning Applications:   
None
11. Planning Decisions:
a. NNDC.  PF/15/1588.  Helendale, Staithe Road.  Single-storey side extensions, single-storey porch to front, conversion of existing flat roofs to pitched roofs, other external alterations to gables, new roof covering and rendering of existing and proposed elevations.  Permitted
b. NNDC.  PF/15/1654.  Windyridge, Norwich Road.  Erection of two-storey extensions to side and rear and porch to front of dwelling.  Withdrawn 
12. Finance

a. The Chairman noted that he had signed and agreed a bank reconciliation for the previous month’s finances.
b. The following payments were authorised: 
i. S/O: Peakes.  Grass cutting.  £259
ii. D/D: Clerk Pension.  £30.69 from PC, £12.28 from Clerk.  Total £42.97
iii. Chq no 1093.  URM.  Glass recycling.  £25.02 inc £4.17 VAT
iv. Chq no 1094.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £370.34
v. Chq no 1095. North Norfolk District Council.  Election 2015 costs.  £92.22
vi. Chq no 1096.  DL Ritchie.  Allotment rent.  £10
vii. Chq no 1097.  David Peart.  Painting of the telephone box.  £280
c. Receipts:
i. Kings Arms.  Donation towards fireworks.  £200 (less £160 additional fireworks costs)
ii. Allotment rent.  £40
iii. Reimbursement from Womack Staithe for fireworks.  £171.00
13. At the Chairman’s discretion: 
a. The Chairman noted that he had recently walked both the Yarmouth Road and Norwich Road footpaths and that there was some undergrowth growing on the Norwich Road footpath.  He also noted that some fencing was damaged on the Yarmouth Road footpath.  Cllr Monk kindly offered to look at the fence on the Yarmouth Road footpath.  The Clerk would speak with the Peakes regarding some weedkilling along the Norwich Road footpath
b. Cllr Wall suggested that the Parish Council organise a litter pick under the banner of ‘Clean for the Queen’.  Clean for The Queen is a campaign launched by Country Life magazine in partnership with Keep Britain Tidy to clear up Britain in time for The Queen’s 90th birthday in 2016.  The Clerk would speak with Brian Webb who may have access to some litter grabbers.  The Clerk would also liaise with Norman Lamb’s office
14. Items for the Parish News: 
a. Planning Decisions

b. Boat Waste

c. Litter pick
15. To consider other items for future agendas
16. Next meeting
The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on Tuesday 1st March at 7.30pm in the Church Rooms, Ludham
The meeting closed at 8.55pm
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